
JANUARY 2017 

HEYTESBURY, IMBER AND KNOOK PARISH COUNCIL 

 MEETING AT HEYTESBURY SCHOOL ON 17 JANUARY 2017, 7.15 pm 

PRESENT Mrs Perry (Chairman), Cllr Buttenshaw, Cllr Agate, Cllr Gould, Cllr Bond, Cllr Sturmey, Cllr 

Sides and Cllr King and Cllr Newbury 

APOLOGIES Cllr Dale 

MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC Marion Barton, Nikki Spreadbury-Clews, Patricia Fellowes and Kay Sinha 

MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING Cllr Sturmey stated she did not ask why sections (e) and (f) were 

included in the Public participation standing order 2016/17. Chairman agreed that sentence can be 

deleted from the minutes. 29 November 2016 were signed by the Chairman.   

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST None 

CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENTS. Can I remind you all again: All items to report should be emailed 

directly to the Clerk prior to the meeting advising what the problem is, (see March 2016 minutes) and 

if you have reported same to WC.  Any item brought up at the meeting please give a copy in writing to 

the Clerk. 

CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENTS: CLLR LYNN FROST WHO DIED ON SAT 12 DEC 2016 Lynn 

Frost joined the parish Council when she was co-opted on 30 Oct 2012. Lynn was a committed and 

dedicated Cllr, she worked tirelessly in the village taking on and organising the annual village ‘Clean-

up.’ Lynn became the dedicated liaison Cllr for the Parish Steward, played a major part in getting a 

defibrillator for the parish. Lynn loved all animals and the countryside. She will be missed but never 

forgotten. Cllrs proposed discussing planting a tree in her memory to be put on Feb agenda 

EXCLUSION OF THE PRESS AND PUBLIC Standing Order 1c The Parish Council may exercise their 

right to exclude the public and press by resolution from a closed meeting due to the confidential nature 

to be discussed pursuant to section 1(2) of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960.  

CLOSING PART OF THE MEETING BY RESOLUTION 

Cllr Perry stated the PC will be closing the meeting to the public for the last four items on the agenda. 

A resolution was passed to close the meeting to the public to discuss the final 4 items on the agenda. 

Cllr Sturmey abstained from voting. Mrs Fellowes queried the Parish Council’s right to close the 

meeting stating Wilts Council only close meetings to discuss disciplinary matters. Cllr Perry replied the 

parish council is within its rights to close the meeting and then read out the appropriate section of the 

1960 act. WCllr Newbury agreed. 

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION CLERK VACANCY Cllr Perry introduced the 2 Clerk candidates present; 

Marion Barton and Nikki Spreadbury-Clews to be discussed at the closed part of the meeting. The 

Chairman also stated there was initially a 3rd candidate but she had withdrawn her application due to a 

work promotion. 

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION Mrs Fellows asked if Cllrs would like to hold a separate meeting to discuss 

the village hall as she knew the parish council have a lot to deal with in an ordinary meeting and she 

stated everyone in Team Heytesbury will want to and have their say on the subject and this would 

make for a very long meeting.  Cllr Perry replied this had been discussed with Team Heytesbury at the 

29 Nov 16 meeting where it was agreed they could attend the Feb 2017 meeting to discuss their plans 

for houses and a village hall as this would give them ample time to get their plans documented and 

clarified and have their Architect present them. Kay Sinha stated village hall discussions must discuss 

the long term benefit over the sacrifice to the village. 

PLANNING APPLICATIONS PENDING 

16/10841/FUL and 16/11015/LBC 66 High Street, Heytesbury BA12 0ED.  Demolish existing 

conservatory and replace with a single storey garden room. Applicant: Mr & Mrs G Fleming, comments 

by 12 Dec 16. No Objections 29 Nov 16 

16/10862/FUL and  16/11057/LBC  1 Mill Street, Heytesbury BA12 0EE.  Replace 3 windows to 

rear of property. Applicant: Mrs Downes, comments by 12 Dec 16 No Objections 29 Nov 16 

PLANNING APPLICATIONS 

16/12096/FUL 123a, Park Lane, Heytesbury. BA12 0HE. Erection of an outbuilding comprising of a 

home office, gym and a car port. Applicant Mr & Mrs Heritage. Comments by 1 Feb 17. As the paper 

copy plans had not been received Cllrs agreed they will look on line and defer their comments. 

However, they all agreed at the meeting that 123a Park Lane should not be used as accommodation 

and requested this be included in their final decision which they will email to the Clerk no later than 31 

Jan 17. 



DECISIONS BY WILTSHIRE COUNCIL PLANNING  

16/08977/LBC and 16/08978/FUL The Old Laundry, Heytesbury Park, Warminster, BA12 0HG. 

Internal alterations and external works within the site and curtilage. Approve with conditions. 8 Dec 

16 

16/09922/FUL 71, High St, Heytesbury, BA12 0ED. Demolition of existing garage and construction of 

a replacement garage with studio/annex over (revised app 16/00187/FUL) Approve with 

conditions. 7 Dec 16 

16/09923/FUL 72, High St, Heytesbury, BA12 0ED. Demolition of existing garage and construction of 

a replacement garage with studio/annex over (revised app 16/00188/FUL) Approve with 

conditions. 7 Dec 16 

16/10666/TCA 11, Newtown, Heytesbury BA12 0HN. Work to trees in conservation area.  T1 Beech 

Tree reduce the crown by 30% and prune and shape. No Objection. 5 Dec 16 

16/10783/TCA Mantles Cottage, Mantles Lane, Heytesbury, BA12 0HJ. Work to trees in conservation 

area. Re-pollard various Ash trees. No Objection 5 Dec 16 

16/11530/TCA Old School Hse, Church Lane, Heytesbury, BA12 0EQ. Ash tree-cut back branches to 

prevent overhanging of building. Applicant Mr Leslie Addington. Comments by 23 Dec 16. As this 

application came in on 28 Nov 16 Cllrs had no time to go and look and therefore have deferred 

comment until early Dec 16. No Objections 3 Jan 17 

16/11764/TCA 57, High St, Heytesbury, BA12 0EB. T1 Yew reduce height by 25% and trim. T2 

Apple tree prune re-growth. Applicant Mrs Charlesworth. Comments by 30 Dec 16.  No Objections 4 

Jan 17 

MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES 

RESOLUTION: STANDING ORDERS 2016/2017   “Clause 1.z . Meetings shall not exceed a period of 3 hours.”    
Be changed to 2 hours. Cllrs agreed meetings to not exceed 2 hrs. 

KNOOK LAND Nothing to report 

PLAYING FIELDS Cllr Perry reported the gate at Heytesbury School is locked because the bolts have 

sheared off. Cllr Bond agreed to report it to Selwood. 

MAP OF FOOTPATHS Cllr Perry put the footpath map on the website and sent a link to Mr Burgess 

FOOTBALL CLUB DONATION: At the last meeting (17 Nov 16) Cllrs discussed and agreed to adding 

the Football Club to their regular annual donation list and decided upon a donation of £150.00 for 

2016.  

DEFIB DONATION: Also at the last meeting (17 Nov 16) Cllrs agreed on a donation of £200.00 for 

the AED Guardians. 

BANK FIGURES 

As at 17 January 2017 the Current Account stood at £7069.78 and as at 17 January 2017 the Deposit 

Account stood at £10,780.84 

PAYMENTS 

Cheques for January 2017: 

001095: Warminster Journal Clerk Vacancy advert £29.04 

001096: Clerks Salary for December 2016 £261.66 and January 2017 £261.66 total £523.32 

001097: Football Club donation for 2016 £150.00 

001098: AED Guardians donation £200.00 

001099: Heytesbury School £20.00 for January meeting 

ITEMS FOR REPORT Only from emails sent in by Cllrs before the meeting. 

KNOOK POTHOLES Cllr Sturmey reported the potholes in Knook to Wilts Council on 14 Jan 17. 

Service no 967988 

PARISH STEWARD DESIGNATED CONTACT LIAISON CLLR Cllr Gould agreed to be the designated 

Parish Steward 

40MPH TYTHERINGTON ROAD Cllr Perry stated she had not had the time to do this yet. Cllr 

Sturmey asked Cllr Perry to clarify the road area and the speed limit Cllr Perry answered it will be 

30mph and will apply throughout Park Lane to the Tytherington Triangle.  Cllr King queried a 60mph 

section of road in Tytherinton and Cllr Perry agreed to have a look. 

20MPH SCHOOL Cllr Perry again stated she had not had time to do this yet but will ask at the next 

Warminster Area Board meeting if they can put 20mph signs up. WCllr Newbury stated 20mph signs 

without physical bumps in the road are not effective and only statistically reduce speed by 1.5 mph. 

Speed bumps are also expensive and require a traffic regulation order and Wilts council would usually 

expect a local contribution too.  Cllr Buttenshaw suggested the school employ a lollipop person to ease 

the problem.  Cllr King suggested traffic cones. Cllr Perry agreed to contact the police regarding the 

cones and the school to discuss the problem and possible solutions. 



SECURITY ON SCHOOL DOOR The gate to the school is propped open during Parish Council meetings 

but the main door to the school must be locked whilst the meeting is in progress because of security 

reasons and insurance, Cllr Perry said the door buzzer will be brought into the meeting and a note be 

put on the main door stating Meeting in progress late comers please Press buzzer for access 

MISUSE OF NOTICE BOARD Cllr Buttenshaw stated the village notice board had been used to place 

malicious derogatory notices on. Cllr Buttenshaw stated the notice board is for The Parish Council and 

parishioners to use to advertise local events around the villages. Cllr King agreed to make a poster to 

place in the notice board stated it is not to be misused by offensive notices. 

After signing the above listed cheques the Chairman closed the meeting at 9pm 

CLOSED PART OF THE MEETING BY RESOLUTION 

CLLR VACANCY Cllrs agreed Mr Moore was the most suitable Cllr candidate to replace Cllr Girard. 

Clerk to send out letter to Mr Moore. 

CLERK VACANCY Cllrs agreed Marion Barton was to replace Catherine Reade as Clerk but Catherine 

was to stay on and cover the RFO (Responsible Finance Officer) to complete the 2016/17 audit period 

and Marion Barton to then take full Clerk and RFO from April 2017 

HEYTESBURY HUB  To be discussed further, agreed wording NOT resolved or voted on. 

TRUSTEES MEETING 



FEBRUARY 2017 

HEYTESBURY, IMBER AND KNOOK PARISH COUNCIL 

 MEETING AT HEYTESBURY SCHOOL ON 28 FEBRUARY 2017, 7.15 pm 

MINUTES 

PRESENT Mrs Perry (Chairman), Cllr Bond, Cllr Agate, Cllr Gould, Cllr Sturmey, Cllr Sides, Cllr Dale 

and Cllr King. 

APOLOGIES Cllrs Buttenshaw and Cllr Moore  

The Chairman welcomed members of public to the meeting and reported the first part of the meeting 

would be held in the hall.  Mr Fowler the Architect had agreed the presentation would not exceed 30 

(thirty) minutes. 

MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC PRESENT AT VILLAGE HALL MEETING see separate sheet 

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION VILLAGE HALL Mr Fowler the Team Heytesbury Architect presented the 

meeting in the school hall. He started the meeting by saying he had been involved in trying to get a 

development of houses on the Sassoon playing fields since 2002. He is employed by the Sassoon 

Estate Trust who are his clients. He presented the newest draft proposals from Team Heytesbury and 

stated there had been some changes since the last Team Heytesbury exhibition on 13 Feb 2017.  The 

changes were to the village hall, tenure on the green and the Cricket and football pitches. Of the 

enabling development of 23 houses 30% would now be affordable and owned by a housing association. 

If the planning application is granted the Sassoon Estates will sell the land with the 

planning permission to a development/construction company who will then build the 23 

houses first and from the profits build the village hall which Mr Fowler stated will cost 

£1,000.000 (1 million pounds) to construct. Mr Fowler went on to state the background regarding the 

2007 plans and the subsequent objections and the 2008 refusal by Wilts Council. He stated the 2009 

plans were refused again because the Parish Council had proved fatal in objecting to the plans because 

they didn’t show the football and cricket pitches or the spectator access, and objected to cutting down 

trees with TPOs (tree preservation orders) on them. The 2017 is the same enabling development with 

23 houses but with changes; the 12 acres being given to the village with vehicle parking. No cutting 

down trees with TPOs and 70% of the houses will be semi detached 2 and 3 bedroom houses.  The 

exhibition on 13 Feb 17 had 156 attendees of which 139 filled in the questionnaires, Mr Fowler said the 

response was overwhelmingly in favour  and copies of the exhibition questionnaires have been sent to 

the parish council and a copy of the result analysis is online as it is all for public consumption.   Mr 

Fowler completed his presentation in 26 minutes it was agreed Mr Fowler would take questions from 

the floor from members of the public for the remaining 4 (four) minutes. Cllr Dale said in another 

meeting on 6 Aug 2015 the response was overwhelmingly against. The Chairman of the Parish Council 

and Cllr Dale both said there must be an independent village consensus carried out to determine 

officially what the village wants, but Mr Fowler said No and asked who is going to pay for a consensus? 

Mr Fowler then said the plans are evolving and changing all the time and there will be another 

exhibition in another venue at a later date but he intends to put the planning application in to Wilts 

Council by spring this year and any objections by parishioners should be made to Wilts Council 

Planning Department.  

A member of the public asked Mr Fowler if this development will set a precedent to build further 

developments onto the village and Mr Fowler asked “ How many village halls do you want?” and then 

went on to say this application is a unique enabling development. 

Mr Fowler stated the village is large and although the proposed development site is still outside the 

permitted settlement boundary it could soon be out of date. Planning departments of various councils 

have said changes may occur. Housing developments outside permitted boundaries need both the 

support of the villagers and an identification of needs to enable permitted boundaries to be extended 

and built upon 

Mr Fowler said the latest proposed changes to the Village hall will now not include changing rooms for 

cricket and football. The cricket pitch will remain on the land and retain its own pavilion but the 

football pitch will be moved off the sports field to be relocated somewhere else. 

Cllr Sides said the cricket and football pitches are already protected by Wilts Council as designated 

recreational sites and Mr Fowler answered that the Sassoon planning application to build 23 houses will 

apply to change the recreational usage of the land to residential, but there should be no problem as 

business people apply for change of use on pubs etc all the time. 

Mr Fowler said the village hall and surrounding land will have to be self sufficient and a business plan 

will be part of the planning application process. He stated there are no archaeological interests on the 

site that will preclude building, no bats, reptiles, badgers or dormice to stop development either. He 

stated there had been no objections anticipated from Highways Department from the increased traffic. 

There were no drainage issues with the site and the proposed sewerage treatment plant will support all 

the houses. 



MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC INFORMED THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING WOULD CONTINUE 

AFTER THE HALL HAD BEEN CLEARED 

MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC  Elizabeth Colvin, John Dipper, Tom Eastman, Giuseppe Melillo, Brian 

Pearce, Rosalio Dipper, Janet Parkes, Penny Copeland Griffith, Elly Cheeseman, Derek Hiscock, Bob 

Burgess and Peter Grist 

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION PLANNING APPS A representative of TIFOS/GB LTD and Gioseppe Melillo 

attended the meeting to talk about their latest planning application to increase the size of Robbins 

Garden. The rep stated the plot had been doubled and is now a family sized plot and the feedback 

about Robbins Garden has been favourable, the application to increase the size of the building has the 

support of 8 properties from West View to the left and Pendril to the rear. Cllr Sides reported that on 

the Wilts Planning web site the application had 3 comments for and 3 objections to the proposed plans. 

CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENTS:  

All items to report should be emailed directly to the Clerk prior to the meeting advising what the 

problem is, (see March 2016 minutes) and if you have reported same to WC.  Any item brought up at 

the meeting please give a copy in writing to the Clerk. 

EXCLUSION OF THE PRESS AND PUBLIC Standing Order 1c The Parish Council may exercise their 

right to exclude the public and press by resolution from a closed meeting due to the confidential nature 

to be discussed pursuant to section 1(2) of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960.  

MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING 17 Jan 2017 

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST Cllr Perry and Cllr Dale declared an interest in 17/00648/TPO 

Heytesbury House, Heytesbury Park, BA12 0HG 

PLANNING APPLICATIONS 

17/00956/FUL – Manor Farm, Tytherington, BA12 7AD.  Installation proposed for a 30m lattice 

tower with 3no. atennas, 2no microwave dishes and 2no. equipment cabinets.  Applicant: Vodafone 

House, The Connection, Berkshire RG14 2FN.  Comments 15 Mar 17. No Objections 28 Feb 17 

17/00638/FUL Robbins Garden, Chapel Rd, Heytesbury BA12 0HA. Proposed two storey extension 

and car port.  Applicant TIFOS/GB LTD. Comments by 28 Feb, extended to 3 March 17. Objections 28 

Feb 17 

17/00489/FUL Walled Garden, 17 Heytesbury Park, BA12 0HG. Proposed rear extension and 

proposed rear extension to existing garage. Applicant Mr & Mrs Tonge. Comments by 1 Mar 17. No 

Objections 28 Feb 17 

17/00648/TPO Heytesbury House, Heytesbury Park, BA12 0HG. TG1 22 Lime trees. 1. Remove lower 

branches to crown lift to approx 16 feet. 2. Reduction of long lateral branches that extend over the 

neighbouring properties on either side by up to 1.5 feet. 3. Remove poor pruning stubs. Applicant Mr 

Bennett. Comments by 23 Feb 2017. No Objections emailed to WC 9 Feb 17 

DECISIONS BY WILTSHIRE COUNCIL PLANNING 

16/10841/FUL and 16/11015/LBC 66 High Street, Heytesbury BA12 0ED.  Demolish existing 

conservatory and replace with a single storey garden room. Approve with conditions 19 Jan 17 

16/10862/FUL and 16/11057/LBC 1 Mill Street, Heytesbury BA12 0EE.  Replace 3 windows to rear 

of property. Approve with conditions 18 Jan 17  

16/12096/FUL 123a, Park Lane, Heytesbury. BA12 0HE. Erection of an outbuilding comprising of a 

home office, gym and a car port. Approve with conditions 7 Feb 17 

17/00543/TCA Millstream House, Mill Street, Heytesbury BA12 0EE. T1 Ash tree, remove dead wood 

and reduce one upper lateral by up to 4 metres. No Objections 24 Feb 17 

17/00545/TCA River House, Mill St, Heytesbury, BA12 0EE. TG1 row of Leyland Cypress-fell. No 

Objections 24 Feb 17 

17/00544/TCA 4 Cotley Place, Heytesbury BA12 0HT. T1 Mulberry, reduce and reshape crown by 

25%. No Objections 24 Feb 17 

MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES 

HEYTESBURY ESTATES: PARK LANE Cllr Perry asked if the Clerk had heard from Heytesbury Estates 

regarding the watercourse and overgrown trees in Park Lane. Clerk to write to Heytesbury Estates and 

include Nicola Mundy from OFWG (Official Flood Working Group). 

AREA BOARD Cllr Perry stated unfortunately the deadline had been missed to try and extend the 

agreed speed limits with CATG to those requested by Mr Burgess.  CATG had agreed and 

recommended 30 mph from the end of Park Street to the Tytherington Triangle and 30mph to the new 

Barns on the Tytherington Road out of Heytesbury [see November 2016 Minutes].  The Parish Council 

will pay a percentage of the cost. 

CONES OUTSIDE SCHOOL Cllr Perry said the Police cannot provide cones, but the school can 



purchase them to place on the road during dropping off and picking up times. Cllr Perry also stated 

Heytesbury School will be joining Kingdown Academy soon and the new headmaster may wish to 

implement something to ease the congestion problem there. Cllr Sturmey suggested the school could 

ask the PC for help with the funding of cones. The suggestion of a Lollipop Person was raised again but 

Cllr Perry said until the board of governors takes over there was no one to discuss these matters with. 

SCHOOL GATE LEADING TO PLAYING FIELD Cllr Bond reported the broken gate to Selwood and 

they replied it had been noted by their team.  

PARISH STEWARD Cllr Dale said Anne Bennett-Shaw had complained to the PC about the footpath in 

Park Street was getting very slippery. Cllr Gould asked if the PC could get any input from residents and 

perhaps a request could be published in Parish News? Cllr Gould is the liaison Cllr between the Parish 

Council and WC.  Cllr Perry suggested a copy of the form should be sent to all Cllrs who could then list 

the top 10 requirements for the Parish Steward. Cllr Perry also stated members of the public to save 

time should report issues as and when they see them to WC. 

KNOOK LAND UPDATE Cllr Bond stated he is still waiting for an update from Selwood who assured 

him they will respond in the near future. 

ROSPA REPORT Cllr Sturmey asked if the playground repairs recommended by ROSPA had been done 

and Cllrs Bond and Dale replied they will be doing the work soon. 

MILESTONES Cllr Dale asked all Cllrs if the milestones in Heytesbury needed a new coat of paint and 

Cllr King said she would inspect the Tytherington milestones to report if they needed painting too. 

KNOOK Cllr Sturmey stated she had reported the reflective posts on the A36 outside Knook to 

Highways but has not yet received a reply. 

STONE KING SOLICITORS: FOR RAYMOND HALL INVESTMENT. The legal position of the trustees 

and the Raymond Hall investment needed to be clarified. In the November 2016 meeting Parish 

Councillors agreed to use a solicitor to clarify the 30+ year situation. The solicitors raised an interim 

bill and the Chairman authorised the RFO to pay it on 17 Feb 2017. See cheque 001100 listed below 

for £495.00 

BANK FIGURES 

As at 28 February 2017 the Current Account stood at £6147.42 and as at 28 February 2017 the 

Deposit Account stood at £10,781.30 

PAYMENTS Cheques for February 2017: 

001100: Stone King Solicitors interim bill for legal advice on Raymond Hall Trust £495.00 

001101: Clerks Salary for Feb £261.66 

001102: Heytesbury School £20.00 for Feb meeting 

ITEMS FOR REPORT Only from emails sent in by Cllrs before the meeting. 

THANK YOU LETTER FROM HEYTESBURY AED Thank You letter received from Heytesbury AED in 

respect of the donation of £200 from the PC given on 17 Jan 2017 on cheque 001098 

TREE FOR LYNN Cllr Perry asked Imogen from WC for permission to plant a tree at Tytherington 

Triangle and is awaiting a reply. Cllr Dale said the tree and plaque would be approx £125.00. All 

agreed 

SPRING CLEAN Cllr Agate applied to WC for the organised spring clean; WC to supply picking sticks, 

gloves, bags and high viz jackets. Cllr Sturmey stated she will advertise the event on Facebook 

Heytesbury Hub. Spring Clean is between 2-4pm on Saturday 4 Mar 17 outside the Post Office/Red 

Lion Pub. All welcome. Further posters will be put up by Cllr Gould and Cllr King. 

After signing the above cheques the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.45pm 

WALC TRANSPARENCY FUND Cllr Perry and Cllr Dale stated they were going to apply to WALC for a 

grant to help pay for a computer and printer for the new Clerk 

Cllr Sturmey gave her apologies for the next meeting on 28 March 2017 

ITEMS FOR NEXT AGENDA 

New Parish Clerk – finalisation of employment and start date of 28 March 2017 

Annual Parish Meeting 

Trustees’ Meeting 






